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The meeting agenda is in  Appendix A

1. 
Meeting was called to order at 8:00 am By Kit Mitchell

2. 
Introduction

Committee Membership: Kit welcomed to new members and committee friends. He thanked Rob Barnes in absentia who could not get travel funds to attend the meeting but does outstanding job throughout the year.

3. 
Minutes and Action Items are on Committee web site.

http://kiewit.oregonstate.edu/ABE60/

The Minutes from 2004 Meeting were adopted.

While recognising the value of the Committee website, the Co-Chairs and Secretary appreciate the need to be more proactive with the Committee and not rely on the website alone.  

2004 Action Items:

i. Nominations

New member nominations were completed and new members in place. The Members of the Committee have supported the nomination of David Lewis for Emeritus membership of TRB. Seventeen of the 21 members had responded, and all respondents supported the nomination.  The nomination will be pssed to the TRB staff immediately after the Annual Meeting.  

Nomination of new Members in 2005 will be looking to increase membership to bring in particular skills or experience.  Current total membership is 21 plus 1 Emeritus; the Committee is allowed 25 US and 4 overseas members, plus Emeritus members. We would like younger people to join as members.  David Lewis will be back in as a member, until his Emeritus membership is approved.

3.  
TRB Announcements   Peter Shaw covered TRB business, in place of Dr Claire Felbinger, who had resigned from TRB shortly before the Annual Meeting.  The Committee recorded its appreciation of Peter’s standing in at short notice.  Peter reported that about 9500 people are attending the Annual Meeting, compared to 9,300 in 2004.  The Meeting has 500 sessions, 1200 papers, and 40% posters.

Committee comments were that the paper review process had a few glitches but worked fairly well.  There is a need to get copies of all reviews of a paper back to each reviewer of that paper, so reviewers can see how their assessment compare and whether there is agreement or disagreement over the paper.  This could improve the consistency of reviews.  

There are concerns that there is no chance to see if comments of reviewers are incorporated by authors.  It is up to the author to decide to follow the reviewers’ recommendations.  Where there is disagreement between reviewers, the committee member running the review process needs to discuss the disagreement, and explain why the final decisions on presentation and publication are taken.

The Committee expressed its thanks to Peter Shaw for stepping in to help us.  The TRB staff has been wonderful in providing support and assistance. 

Next Year TRB will be later due to scheduling 

TRB 85th Annual Meeting: January 22-26, 2006

TRB 86th Annual Meeting: January 21-25, 2007

TRB 87th Annual Meeting: January 13-17, 2008

The theme for the 2006 Annual Meeting will be planning for 2025.

TCRP: Gwen Chisholm reported that this is the 12th year for TCRP. To date there have been 401 projects authorized and 327 publications available. There is wide participation in program. This year TOPS selected 7 new and 4 continuation projects.

Synthesis Problem Statements are due March 31, 2005 and Regular Problem Statements are due June 15, 2005.  In the summer of 2005, the screening process of problem statements will be done and 25-30 problem statements will be selected for consideration by the TOPS committee.  The current funding is at $8.25 million/year and it is hoped that this will increase to $10-12 million.  One of the 7 projects, “What features of bus services make them attractive and how to attract new riders”, is particularly relevant to the Committee.

4. 
SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS

4.1 
International Activities Sub-Committee ABE60 (1) - Ann Frye

Main items to report are the review of TRANSED 2004 in Hamamatsu. Japan and plans for TRANSED 2007 in Montreal Canada. The Japanese organizing committee for TRANSED 2004 has produced an excellent final report.  Professor Akiyama summarised the main points of this report for the Committee.  The planning committee for TRANSED 2007 in  Montreal provided a document on proposals for the conference, which Barbara Nelson and Murielle Fong presented.  The conference will be held in Montreal Palais des Congrès, 18-21 June 2007.  The theme will be “Benchmarking, evaluation and vision for the future”.  The exhibition will be held Monday 18 June at Palais des Congrès, with technical tours on 16 or 17 June (Saturday or Sunday).  Members of the committee urged the organisers to open the exhibition on Sunday 17 June for the public and to keep it open to at least Tuesday 19 June.  It was also suggested that it would be worth considering the possibility of arranging workshops on specific practical topics before the Conference.  

Registration fees will be approximately $550 CDN per delegate, $300 CDN for students/seniors/persons with disabilities.  There are plenty of hotels with accessible rooms close to Palais des Congrès, and the University has low cost rooms available.  The TRANSED 2007 web site is    www.tc.gc.ca/transed2007.  The organisers asked members and friends of the Committee to indicate interest in serving on the Steering or Scientific Committee for TRANSED 2007, to provide names of good speakers and examples of innovative practices, and to publicise TRANSED 2007.

TRANSED Proceedings: Kit Mitchell had raised with Mark Norman (TRB Technical Director) the possibility of TRB archiving TRANSED proceedings.  He will consider this.  Kit will take this up after the Annual Meeting.

Report by Tom Rickert, Access Exchange International, on ways to promote knowledge exchange to make accessible transportation more available in developing countries.  Tom indicated that there are materials on the ICAT website, but that there is a need for hardcopies of materials in developing areas.  There was a discussion about the exchange on knowledge through professional organizations.  This would promote access to expertise and help to build up database. 

4.2 
Technology Sub-Committee ABE60 (2) - Carol Schweiger 

There are two major federal transit initiatives in USDOT, “United We Ride” and an ITS initiative “Mobility Services for All Americans” which is concerned with coordination.  It is the one of 7 USDOT initiatives that is not highway related and designed to help Americans who may not have a car available. 

The ITS world Congress will be in San Francisco next fall.  Session organization is already underway for a session on access and technology at the executive level.  There was discussion about a targeted call for papers that focus on technology. 

4.3 
Research Sub-Committee ABE60 (4)  - Russell Thatcher

Nine papers that were submitted for review.  Of these, six were presented.  Four papers were recommended for publication.  There is a need for additional reviewers.  A sign-in sheet was circulated soliciting volunteers for paper reviews.  This sheet was forwarded to Lalita Sen and Russell. 

The Call for Papers for 2006 will be seeking papers that consider long range planning and future solutions.  This will link with the overall TRB theme for the 2006 Annual Meeting of Long Term Planning for 2025.  It will also call for papers on the use of technologies for accessibility as well as a longer list of general topics. Russell reported that at the Sub-Committee meeting there had been a good discussion on Research Topics, and the need to generate good problem statements. Several topics that emerged include: 

Lighting Levels in Transportation Facilities; 

The use of a PDA to get Transportation Information; 

Safety, Security and consequential issues of emergency evacuation; 

Conflicts between Security and Access; and 

Problems of oversized  wheelchairs.

There has been discussion with the Paratransit Committee on possible joint research statements on Developing Mobility Planning Services under the United We Ride initiative, and another on the development of flexible route services, where it works and how to design flex-route services.  Two research projects have been funded by Project ACTION, which are developing a Toolkit for Assessing Bus Stop Accessibility, and Issues in Rural and Small Communities. 

Bell Award:  The 2004 Award was made to Tom Rickert at TRANSED 2004. The next award will be in 2007, to be announced at the TRB Annual Meeting and presented at the TRANSED 2007 Conference.  Requests for the nominations will be made in 2006.

With the agreement of the Committee on Paratransit, the Roger Tate Award has been transferred to the Committee on Rural and Intercity Bus.   Pam Ward, Diane Swain and Jon Burkhardt were the joint recipients this year. The award will be given every two years by the TRB Committee on Rural and Intercity Bus.  

On behalf of Committee ABE60, the Research Sub-Committee arranged two sessions:

306
Travel patterns and needs of seniors and people with disabilities;

381
TRANSED 2004: best practices.

 The Committee has also co-sponsored several sessions, including:

340
Complete streets: developing multimodal right-of-way serving all users;

451
Pedestrian access issues at traffic signals;

548
Intelligent transportation systems and accessible transportation: state of practice and the future.

In session 340, all the papers emphasized that streets designed for people also work better for vehicles and all road users.  It was encouraging that the papers were presented by people from mainstream highway engineering.  Good pedestrian facilities are not enough to increase walking – there also have to be local facilities to walk to

4.4 
Joint Sub-Committee on Transportation Options ABE60 (3) - Kit Mitchell

Kit opened with a description of the Saturday meeting by the White House Conference on Aging Committee.  The Conference will be held in November, 2005 and will include 1200 delegates to define 50 critical issues for Aging and suggest strategies.  The outcome of the conference will be a formal policy to deal with aging for next 20 years.  There will be opportunities to contact Conference delegates and provide input on what gets selected.  Before that, smaller ‘listening’ meetings are being held to gather information and to help the Policy Committee for the Conference to select issues and strategies for the Conference to debate.  Two more ‘listening’ sessions on transport are planned for March and April, and are being organised by John Eberhard and Audrey Straight (AARP).  

Kit also reported that the Joint Sub-Committee was putting together problems statements and planning for a session for next year’s TRB Annual Meeting.

5. 
Triennial Self Evaluations/Strategic Plan 

We have agreed to update the ABE60 Triennial Self Evaluation / committee strategic plan this year.  Betsy Buxer and Lalita offered to assist with this effort.  A draft will be due in early March.

6. 
Reports on Liaison Activities with Other Committees

David Chapman of the Ferry Committee reported on liaison with the Ferry Transit Committee.  He also reported in issues associated with emergency evacuation and also the proposed regulations that are under consideration by the US Access Board Advisory Committee.  There is a notice of APRM for passenger vessels that is looking for public comment by March 28, 2005.  Details are available at the Access Board Website.  It is likely that the timetable will be extended. 

At TRANSED 2004 there were three papers on marine activities, including emergency evacuation.  He looked forward to future liaison with this committee.

School Bus Committee   Ted Finlayson expressed interest in liaison with the ABE60 committee

ITS Committee   Carol Schweiger is a member of the ITS committee and will provide liaison with the ITS committee.

Paratransit Committee : Betsy Buxer is the liaison with the Paratransit Committee.  She has been instrumental in helping with the organization of the Sunday Research workshops, results of which will be published.  Betsy also reported that the committee will be doing its Triennial Self Evaluation (TSE).  They are preparing research problem statements on Accessible Taxis, Coordination, and flexible routes.  Liaison with the paratransit committee works well.

Roy Lave, a long time member of the paratransit committee, will be writing a history of paratransit.  He is looking for reports that go back to the 1950’s, 1960’s and 1970’s.  This project is currently focused on US experience. 

The new Committee Chair is Buffy Ellis.  The ABE60 committee officially recognized the outstanding leadership that Rosemary Mathias has provided for six years as Chair of the Paratransit Committee. Full report is attached in Appendix B.

Pedestrian committee: The liaisons are B.Z. Bentzen and Lois Thiebault.  They were not in attendance. 

Rural Public and Intercity Bus Committee:  Russell Thatcher is the liaison with this committee.  The key items of discussion were: concern about rural communities becoming even more isolated given recent changes in the airline industry; and the lack of public transportation options in rural communities.  The US Department of Agriculture is starting to look at public transportation options and coordination. 

Safe Mobility of Older Persons Committee:  Kit Mitchell is the liaison with this committee, which is focused on elderly drivers, how to keep people driving safely for longer, and how to screen drivers to detect those who should stop driving.  This year’s sessions looked at the impact of various diseases on safety.  These included dementia and Parkinson where there are often personality changes that may make drivers more aggressive and unreliable.  Most of the Committee meeting on focused on the White House Conference on Aging, including the listening session on Saturday.  Dave Cyra, a  55 Alive Instructor, indicated that there is a need to come up with Cognitive test for future safe driving, and that this needs to be done in conjunction with a road test 

Geometric Design Committee: Jim Gattis was a visitor from the Geometric Design Committee.  Incidentally, the ABE60 committee was a co-sponsor with the Geometric Design committee on the Complete Streets Session.  Kate Hunter-Zaworski will be the liaison with the Complete Streets Group of Committees.  Jim Gattis introduced the Third Urban Street Symposium that is scheduled for Seattle in 2007. The committee asked that they not schedule it at the same time at the TRANSED 2007 Meeting (18-21 June 2007), but immediately before or after, to allow overseas delegates to combine the two meetings. 

7. 
Roundtable Discussion on Accessible Transportation Projects

Members and friends of the committee described their current activities in accessible transportation.

8.  
Adjournment: Kit Mitchell thanked everyone for their active participation in the meeting. The meeting was adjourned at 11:30 am. 

Appendix A

AGENDA

1. Call to Order, Kit Mitchell, Kate Hunter-Zaworski, Co-Chairs

2. Introductory comments, and introduction of members and friends, All

  -  Welcome of new members by the Co-Chairs   

 -  Reminder of New Committee Executives

 -  Review of Minutes of Previous Meeting and Action Items, Co-chairs, and Secretary, Rob Barnes

-   Nomination of new members, emeritus members 

3. TRB Staff Announcements 

 -  TCRP Project and Synthesis Results

 -  TRB Committee Reorganization

4. Reports of Sub-committees

4.1   ABE60(1)   Sub-committee on International Activities


   Maryvonne Dejeammes and Ann Frye, Co-Chairs

· TRANSED 2004, 2007

· Meeting of Sub-Committee at Hamamatsu, 26 May 2004

      4.2   ABE60(2)   Sub-committee on Advanced Technology & Accessible Transportation


   Carol Schweiger, Chair

      4.3   ABE60(4)   Sub-committee on Research


    Russell Thatcher and  Lalita Sen, Co-chairs

                -  Call for Papers 2006

-   TCRP/Project Action Topics for 2005    

· William Bell Award 2006 

· Roger Tate Award       

      4.4   ABE60(3)   Joint Committee on Transportation Options for Seniors

5. Triennial Self Evaluation/Strategic Plan

6. Report on Liaison Activities with Other TRB Committees:

    - Safe Mobility for Older Persons: Rosemary Mathias, Kit Mitchell

    - Rural Public and Intercity Bus Transportation: Jon Burkhardt 

    - Paratransit: Rosemary Mathias

    - ITS: Lalita Sen and Bill Crandall

     - Pedestrian: Lois Thibault

7. Major Accessibility Developments/Projects – Roundtable Discussion

-  Review of TRB 2002 list of critical issues for transportation 

    (article in TR News No 217 Nov-Dec 2001)

8. Other Business/Other Session Reports

9. Adjournment


APPENDIX B

Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility

TRB Annual Meeting July 12, 2005

REPORT FROM THE PARATRANSIT COMMITTEE 

Betsy Buxer

Workshop on Paratransit Related Research

A workshop was held on Sunday January 11 from 9 to 12.  The workshop, attended by 40 people highlighted current and recent TCRP and related research in paratransit and specialized transportation.  Among the organizations represented at the workshop were APTA, CTAA, AARP, TLPA, Project Action and TCRP.

Sessions at the Annual  Meeting

The Paratransit received 15 papers; one was referred to a more appropriate committee.  The other papers were reviewed by four committee members and friends.  Four papers were recommended for publication and eight papers were presented at the annual meeting

Paratransit Committee List Serve

The Paratransit Committee List Serve will be moving to the TRB Web Board

History Project

Roy Lave is heading a project to archive paratransit achievements and is collecting documents from committee members and friends as well as from institutions such as the U of California  and TRB.

Trienneal Review
The last review of the Paratransit committee was positive

Research Statements

The Paratransit Committee identified the following topics for research statements.

· Determining and quantifying the need for accessible taxis, determining the number of taxis needed in a community, identifying successful taxi communities, examining regulated vs. unregulated taxi industries and the effect of “medallions”

· Follow-up on Demand Estimation project

· Coordination

· Older adults and transportation needs

· Flex-routing in depth. 

· Minority communities and flex-route success 

Workshop for 2006 Annual Meeting

Possible topics for next year’s Sunday workshop are:
· International paratransit

· Results of applied research projects

· Developing research problem statements
Call for Papers 2006
The Paratransit Committee and Friends were encouraged to solicit papers on these topics:


Improving paratransit productivity 


Transportation network modeling


Flex routes

Organizational Updates

The following organizations made brief reports:

Easter Seals PROJECT ACTION 

TRB Committee on Accessible Transportation and Mobility

TRB Committee on Rural and Intercity Bus

FTA

APTA

CTAA

TLPA

Contact List

PAGE  
Draft Minutes-ABE60
1
23/03/2005

